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Equity markets fell during the week as investors took profits from record high levels. The S&P 500 Index fell 1.1%, while the Nasdaq 
Composite dropped 2.5%. The Magnificent 7 lost 2.8%. Small caps declined 2.5% for the week. Bond indices fell 0.3% during the week.

Strong Retail Sales Despite Lingering Inflation

A key inflation metric, as measured by the Core Producer Price Index (which excludes food and energy prices), came in higher than expected. 
It rose 0.9% versus the prior month, the largest monthly increase in three years. Economists note that with this latest result, inflation is still a 
potential threat to the economy.

Despite lingering high prices, retail sales for July came in strong, rising 0.5% from the prior month, spurred by demand for motor vehicles. 
June’s retail sales were also revised higher. Consumers have continued to remain resilient by bolstering economic activity, despite a softening 
labor market and lingering relatively higher rates of inflation. Housing starts for July came in higher than expected, led by strong growth in 
multi-family construction units, which reached a two-year high. Homebuilders have remained cautious as higher input costs and relatively 
higher mortgage rates have dampened demand and increased the supply of available inventory.

Solid Results for Second Quarter Earnings

Second quarter earnings season is wrapping up and results have come in generally higher than expected. Year-over-year earnings growth 
for the second quarter is expected to be 12.9%, higher than forecasts from earlier this year. Approximately 80% of companies have reported 
higher than expected earnings. The Communications Services and Technology sectors have led the way with regards to earnings growth. 
Third quarter earnings growth is currently forecasted at 8.2%. Calendar year 2025 earnings growth is currently forecasted at 10.2%, which 
has increased recently.

Foreign Markets Outpace U.S.

Foreign equity markets, both developed and emerging, have outpaced U.S. equity markets thus far, year-to-date. However, earnings forecasts 
for MSCI EAFE have been decreasing recently as analysts have revised their forecasts downward.

Mega Cap Stocks: “Priced to Perfection”

Despite the strong earnings results, there remains much uncertainty regarding how the rest of the year will play out. Valuations are at 
already lofty levels, with the S&P 500 Next Twelve Months price-to-earnings (NTM P/E) currently at ~22.5X, at the very high end of its long-
term historic range. While investors have generally adopted a “risk-on” mentality, many long duration stocks are “priced to perfection” as 
expectations for growth are high. The market has penalized those companies who may have met current earnings forecasts but have reduced 
earnings guidance for the remainder of the year.
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